University Council on Teaching (UCT)
Minutes 10/21/2011

9-10:30 am., Waul House

Present: Chris Hepburn, Chair (A&S, Earth and Environmental Sciences); Jackie Lerner (Lynch School of Education), Sue Barret (Connor’s Learning Center), Jeffrey Cohn (Carroll School of Management), Pat DeLeeuw (Office of the Provost), Michael Martin (A&S Dean’s Office and Honors Program), Bob Murphy (A& S, International Studies and Economics), Dominic Doyle (School of Ministry and Theology), Don Hafner (Office of the Provost), Sarah Beckjord (A&S, Romance Languages and Literatures), Dorothy Jones (School of Nursing).

I. The Chair summarized the topics to be addressed by the UCT this year: 

1. Consideration of the proposal for procedures to initiate and implement Peer Review of Teaching across the University.  The main point on today’s agenda is to discuss an initial proposal on the topic drafted by Vice Provost Pat DeLeeuw. 

2. Student Course Evaluations. BC has hired a new vendor to handle student evaluations starting in 2013, and Student Services has requested input from the UCT on potential changes to current format and practices by the end of December 2011.  This topic will be on the agenda for our next meeting.

3. The Chair solicited ideas for establishing a UCT distinguished lecture, seminar, or workshop series on teaching, suggesting that a committee might be formed to examine this possibility. It was noted that CSOM already schedules this sort of event for their faculty, and has scheduled Ken Bain to lecture to a small faculty group on “What the best College Teachers Do” on Friday, Nov. 18.  In the future, when appropriate the UCT could try to coordinate with similar efforts in the various schools to invite speakers to BC.  Suggestions for potential lecturers from within the BC community included Prof. Ana Martínez Alemán from the Lynch School.  

4. Support for teaching at BC. Vice Provost Pat DeLeeuw noted that the Office of the Provost and the Connors Family Learning Center have begun to work on a proposal for a Center for Teaching at BC. Once formulated, the proposal will be circulated to the UCT and other relevant committees for consideration.

5. Reevaluation of the Core. Several years ago, the UCT wrote a report that raised a concern about the number of BC students who place out of the Core based on their performance in AP courses. The Core has been designated by the Administration as a topic of broad discussion on campus this year. The ILA and the Core Curriculum Task Force will begin the task of reevaluating the Core, and the UCT has been asked to assist in this process once the discussions get underway. 

6. Grade inflation. Having made a report on this subject in recent years, the UCT will revisit the topic again later this year to note progress so far and to consider whether more needs to be done. Vice Provost Don Hafner provided a report on median GPA in the School of Arts and Sciences, prepared by Associate Dean of A& S Bill Petri, which shows a lowering and flattening out of average GPA over the last three years.

7. TAM/TAME grants. The Chair asked the Committee to consider whether the TAM/TAME grants could be used in part to promote interdisciplinary teaching on campus. Ideas to consider include whether the UCT might foster workshops or some other means of linking faculty with similar interests.

Don Hafner mentioned that there is a new initiative in Student Affairs that seeks to create new mentoring initiatives linked to student life in the residence halls. Student Affairs is particularly interested in programming that would engage first-year students in non-course related activities with faculty.

8. Other items for the UCT to address this year.  The issue of the use of amplified loudspeakers outdoors during class time hours was addressed last year by the committee. If any new issues develop in this regard, faculty are encouraged to contact Student Affairs. 

II. Discussion of the draft proposal on Peer Review of Teaching at Boston College, prepared by the Office of the Provost
Vice Provost Pat Deleeuw presented a draft proposal prepared by the Office of the Provost.  The draft proposal draws on the UCT Report to the Provost on Peer Review of Teaching  (May 2011), as well as the many published resources on this topic (a selected bibliography is included in the proposal). Pat noted that the impetus for this proposal originally came from Father Leahy, who requested that more consistent practices and standards for the review of teaching be adopted across the University. 

The draft proposal affirms the value of peer mentoring and peer review of teaching, and describes two kinds of review that ought to take place:  a) formative (mentoring intended to develop and improve teaching performance), and b) summative (written evaluation in the context of a renewal of contract or promotion, as required by the University Statutes.)

Summative Peer Review: The proposal would require every department and school develop a written description of the summative peer review process, to be used in the review of:

non-tenure-track faculty, one year before the end of a contract.

the 3rd or 4th year review of pre-tenure faculty

the review of faculty candidates for tenure and promotion

the promotion of non-tenure-track faculty

Formative Peer Review: Every department and school would also be urged to have an explicit policy to help pre-tenure faculty develop their teaching. Formal or informal peer review processes further need to be devised to foster good teaching by both tenured and long-term non-tenure-track faculty. 

Pat emphasized that both summative and formative review needs to take place in each department and school. Every department will be required to develop relevant practices.  At present, some departments have peer review of teaching practices in place, but these are not always enforced, except at contract renewal and/or promotion time.

In reference to discussions among various groups of the UCT’s Report, Pat noted that faculty in both small and large departments expressed concern about the time that will be needed to implement peer review of teaching. Many also recognize that it is a worthwhile endeavor. When appropriate, departments could perhaps join together for some aspects of the review process to create efficiencies. 
One member noted that many departments are reluctant to send written summative reviews of teaching for pre-tenure faculty outside of the department, out of concern that any negative element could have consequences. 

Another member noted that summative reviews could be seen as benchmarks. If faculty address areas of concern and demonstrate improvement in teaching over time, then that should be interpreted in a positive light at the time of promotion or contract renewal.
The draft proposal also includes guidelines to be followed in both summative and formative peer review of teaching. The only difference between the two is that the results of a summative evaluation are sent out in report beyond the department.

The Chair asked: how this policy is going to be implemented? 

The practices are clear for tenure-track faculty, but less so for tenured faculty.

One member noted that Law school has a buddy system that seems to work well for ongoing faculty development beyond tenure.
It was noted that participation in Peer Review could be tied to salary increments. One member suggested that it would be best to have reviews done for all faculty members, rather than just for those who are perceived as having difficulties. 

Dorothy Jones commented on a situation to the School of Nursing, where new faculty members often begin their teaching career with little teaching experience. The School has undertaken efforts to clarify expectations for novice teachers so that there is an appropriate level of awareness concerning academic standards. Since issues of accreditation are critical in nursing, it is important to provide adequate support for novice professors, who are juggling heavy loads in research and service in addition to teaching. However, it has been challenging to sustain the desired level of support and mentoring for novice faculty.

Another member noted that not all departments have clear procedures for evaluating non-tenure-track faculty. 

Jeff Cohen noted that CSOM provides mentoring for all new faculty concerning expectations at the beginning of the semester.

Dominic Doyle noted that in terms of orientation and initial mentoring, two departments could productively share resources, as has been done some instances with Theology and the School of Ministry. 

It was suggested that individual departments and schools should be given autonomy in their implementation of peer review of teaching.

The Committee voted unanimously to approve the Draft on Peer Review of Teaching prepared by the office of the Provost. 

III. The remaining UCT meetings for the semester were scheduled as follows: Friday, November 18, 9-10:30 am in the Waul House conference room.

Tuesday, December 13, 12-1:30 pm in Waul House conference room.

IV. The meeting adjourned at 10:20. 
Respectfully submitted by Sarah Beckjord

